



Corrales International School

Governing Council Regular Meeting 

5500 Wilshire Ave.
Albuquerque, NM 87113

January 15, 2015 – 5:00 p.m.

APPROVED MEETING MINUTES
A. Call to Order
The meeting called to order at 5:04pm by GC Co-Chair Jennifer Salisbury. 

B. Roll Call
Present were Joe Lopez, Yasmine Armstrong, Linda Parker and Jennifer Salisbury. 

Absent were John Emerson, Stacy Blackwell, and Carl Grending.

Also present were CIS PTA President Megan Walsh, CIS PYP Coordinator and 1st grade teacher Dr. Nicole Montague, CIS Chinese Instructor Amy Liu, CIS SpEd Coordinator Kim Romero and CIS MYP Coordinator Josh Ripp, and CIS Head of School Dr. Elsy Diaz , CIS Business Manager Diane Gunn Miles and CIS Assistant to Head of School and minute-taker Tara Armijo-Prewitt.
C. Adoption of agenda for January 15, 2015 meeting. 
Joe Lopez moved to adopt the January 15, 2014 agenda. Linda Parker seconded. There was no opposition. 
D. Approval of minutes for November 12, 2014.
Joe Lopez moved to approve the November 12, 2014 meeting minutes. Linda Parker seconded. There was no opposition. Doug Cox and Jennifer Salisbury abstained as they were absent for the November 12, 2015 meeting.  There was no December 2014 meeting.
E. PTA  update- Megan Walsh
PTA President, Megan Walsh, reported that  CIS PTA membership is healthy and active with many new volunteers this year. Megan Walsh noted that the PTA book fair and Shop-n-Stroll events were held in December to raise funds and that plans are being created for summer camp and Permaculture in the spring.  Megan Walsh further noted that the Winter Ball was a success and a sock hop will be held in February to help build community and support existing programs.
F. Brief IB presentation
i) Josh Ripp – MYP Coordinator
Josh Ripp reported that MYP parents are being invited to attend their children’s classrooms in order to be more connected to the program, learn about IB and to provide parent feedback.  Josh Ripp noted that the IB site visit by the IB visiting team to officially authorize CIS MYP will be on February 23rd and 24th  and on Monday February 23rd there will be a meeting with parents and the Governing Council.
ii) Nicole Montague – PYP Coordinator
a) Spanish Proficiency
Dr. Nicole Montague reported that the Spanish immersion program is being well-implemented with 90/10 in Kindergarten and 1st grade and 50/50 in 2nd through 5th grades with modifications in 4th and 5th.   Dr. Montague further noted that in Kindergarten students are taught to conjugate in the present tense and in 1st and 2nd grades the students are introduced to the past tense and in the 3rd and 4th grades students are taught future tense and conditional conjugations. Dr. Montague reported that the professional literature indicates that an ESL component for ELL students is needed and this led Dr. Montague to recognize that an SSL component was needed in our program and since implemented she has seen reading scores increase.
iii) Amy Liu – Chinese Teacher
Amy Liu reported that she teaches Chinese to CIS 6th through 10th grade students with a focus on interactive communication, manners and basic listening, speaking and writing skills. Amy Liu noted that the students learn up to 10 songs and/or chants during the school year, Chinese character writing practice, and further reported using fun games, activities and videos with the students. Amy Liu noted that in March the more advanced students will take a proficiency exam.
iv) Alma Campuzano – Spanish Teacher

Alma Campuzano was unable to attend this meeting.
Dr. Diaz introduced Kim Romero (CIS Special Education Coordinator) to present on the new mentorship program in the MYP.  Kim Romero noted that in order to encourage differentiation by our teachers and autonomous learning in our students a more focused mentorship approach was created.
G. Governing Council 
i) Feedback on NM School Boards Association Conference

Jennifer Salisbury noted that the conference presented useful but redundant for experienced GC members information. Yasine Armstrong noted that the “We are NM Public Schools” campaign was interesting and well done.

ii) CIS Goal 8
a) Progress towards goal, adding ART – Sheley Wimmer
Sheley Wimmer was unable to attend the meeting.

Dr. Diaz reported that the goal includes  art in our science program STEAM (Science, Technology, Engineering, Art and Math) and provided a planner and pictures spotlighting how art is being incorporated in the PLTW program at CIS.
iii) Legislative Committee- What should we be requesting from legislators?

Jennifer Salisbury requested suggestions for appropriations requests.  Dr. Diaz noted that in discussions with parents in the PTA, SAC and the CIS Foundation the suggestion to request funding to purchase our building has been brought up repeatedly. Diane Gunn Miles noted that she will plan to visit the legislature soon.  Jennifer Salisbury and Joe Lopez both voiced concern that requesting $700,000 may make legislators feel their individual appropriations contribution is not useful.  Jennifer Salisbury suggested that an alternate proposal be created as well.
H. Committee Reports: SAC Liaison (S. Blackwell); Facilities (C. Grending); Audit (D. Cox); Recruitment (Y. Armstrong); Technology/Energy Efficiency (J. Emerson)

Stacy Blackwell, John Emerson and Carl Grending were not present at the meeting.  

Doug Cox reported that the audit is In final form with 2 minor findings which have been addressed and corrected.
Yasine Armstrong reported that the GC should look to recruit future members with legal expertise as Jennifer Salisbury’s term ends.

I. Finance 

i) Budget Update – Diane Gunn-Miles, Business Manager 
Diane Gunn Miles noted that CIS is in good shape and expended about half of our operational fund and has fully expended some reimbursable funds and will thus be reimbursed before the end of the school year.
ii) BARS: Action Proposed-Approval of BARS
Diane Gunn Miles presented 7 BARs, three of which are increasing funds and the other four are maintenance BARs to cover expenses including student supplies and newly hired employee benefits. 

Joe Lopez moved to approve BARs 32-28. Doug Cox seconded. There was no opposition. Action approved.
iii) Additional Insurance for Employees
a) Action Proposed- Approval of AFLAC
Dr. Diaz noted that Horace Mann and AFLAC representatives presented to staff and many staff chose to use AFLAC.  Doug Cox moved to approve the authority to offer AFLAC. Yasine Armstrong seconded. There was no opposition. Action approved.
J. Head Administrator’s Report  – Dr. Elsy Diaz
i) Fundraising proposals
a) Pre-K

Dr. Diaz noted that the building across the street from CIS is vacant and could be leased by the CIS Foundation to run a Spanish Immersion and IB Pre-K program and further indicated a proposed profit to go towards building purchase of $50,000 per year.
b) High School Credit Recovery and Enrichment for Summer 2015

Dr. Diaz reported that CIS is planning to offer these classes this summer.

c) Spanish Institute for grades 2nd – 12th 

Dr. Diaz remarked that this is what CIS does best. 

ii) Upcoming events
a) MAPS TESTING WINTER – January 12 – January 27

b) School Tours for Prospective Families are held every Tuesday

c) PTA Meeting January 15
d) January 20:  PTA PARENT WORKSHOP: The Whole Brain Child

e) January 29: Chinese New Year Celebration featuring Chinese Acrobats

f) January 29: Information Night for Prospective Parents

g) February 11 – February 13 Parent Teacher Conferences
h) February 12 – GC MEETING
i) February 13 – Family Sock HOP
j) February 18 - Enrollment Lottery for 2015-16 school year
k) February 18 - IB Parent Academy
l) February 23-24 IB MYP AUTHORIZATION VISIT
K. Closed Session: Lease/Purchase of Property; Personnel Matter
Linda Parker moved that the Council convene to closed session as authorized by the personnel matters and property purchase/lease exceptions of the Open Meetings Act. Joe Lopez seconded. There was no opposition. Closed session was entered into at 6:36pm.
Jennifer Salisbury requested roll call confirmation that the only matters discussed in closed session were those set forth in the approved agenda. Joe Lopez, Linda Parker and Doug Cox agreed. Yasine Armstrong did not attend the closed session meeting.

L. Public Comment: No members of the public were present.
M. Other Business/ GC Member Comment: No GC member comment was offered. 
N. Adjournment

 Doug Cox moved to adjourn the meeting. Linda Parker seconded. There was no opposition. The meeting was adjourned at 7:10  pm.
O. The next regular meeting of the Governing Council will be on February 12, 2015 at 5:00 pm and will take place at 5500 Wilshire Ave. NE, Albuquerque, NM  87113










